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MORE TIME ITEMS:
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 20, 2018

TO: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

FROM: Energy and Climate Committee

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: 2.

SUBJECT: Proposed Sustainable Energy Resolution - Energy and Climate Committee

RECOMMENDATION:
To recommend that the City Council adopt the proposed Sustainable Energy Resolution. 
 
The motion was made by Peter Hansel, seconded by Jessica Baum, and carried unanimously.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Draft Resolution

BACKGROUND:
The Energy and Climate Committee discussed the proposed Sustainable Energy Resolution at their meeting on
Wednesday, November 7, 2018.  Included below is an excerpt on this topic from the meeting minutes.
 
"Chair Shedd stated that the Monadnock Progressive Alliance (MPA) presented a draft Sustainable Energy
Resolution at the City Council meeting on Thursday, November 1, 2018.  The item was referred by the Mayor to
the Energy and Climate Committee (ECC) and the Municipal, Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure (MSFI)
Committee, which is a City Council committee.  After the ECC provides a recommendation, the MSFI Committee
will discuss the draft document and provide a recommendation to City Council.  She said that the ECC can choose
to take one of the following courses of action at today’s meeting:
 
1) Recommend adoption of draft Resolution with no changes
2) Recommend adoption of Resolution with modifications
3) Recommend against adoption
4) Put the item on more time (for further discussion at the next ECC meeting)
 
Chair Shedd said the committee does not need to make decision today, however, when they are ready to make a
recommendation it will go to the MSFI committee. She said the MSFI committee is meeting tonight, but she
doubts ECC members will be ready to present that soon. The next MSFI meeting is scheduled for Wednesday,
November 28, 2018.  After the MSFI Committee provides a recommendation, it would go to City Council,
which could happen as soon as December 6th. She said there are opportunities to provide both spoken and
written public comment at MSFI meetings.
 
Chair Shedd asked committee members to provide comments on the draft Resolution. Vice Chair Hansel stated



that he is comfortable with the Resolution as it is. Mr. Brehme and Mr. Naadzenga replied they were
comfortable with the Resolution as it is. Mr. Pipp entered the room.
 
Chair Shedd introduced Mr. Dooley as ECC’s newest member. He is the Facilities and Grounds Director for
the School District. Chair Shedd said ECC has wanted representation from the School District on the
committee for a long time. She asked Mr. Dooley what his first impressions are on the Resolution and Mr.
Dooley replied that needs more background information before he comments on it. Mr. Dachowski said he is
comfortable with the Resolution as a starting point but he wants much more to be done very soon. Chair Shedd
agreed that the Resolution represents just one part of the plan, mainly setting targets for the Energy Plan. Ms.
Gaunt, who hopes to join the ECC in 2019 as a member or an alternate, stated that she is very much in favor of
supporting the Resolution. ECC member Mr. Pipp stated that he is also in support of the Resolution as it is
written.
 
Chair Shedd announced that Ms. Gillard and Ms. Jones are the two community members who brought forward
the proposal as members of the Monadnock Progressive Alliance and Keene citizens. Chair Shedd asked Ms.
Gillard and Ms. Jones to speak about their outreach process. Ms. Gillard stated that she shared the draft
Resolution with individual Council members prior to submitting the Resolution to City Council.  In addition,
they shared the draft Resolution with various community entities and the support has been overwhelmingly
positive. She said they have a number of letters of support from businesses and churches, the Greater Keene
Chamber of Commerce, the City Manager, Bensonwood, Green Energy Options, MoCo Arts, MAPS
Counseling Services, Southwest Region Planning Commission, the Provost of Antioch University New
England, the Church Interfaith Council and other individual churches. Ms. Gillard said that a wide variety of
community entities are showing support and they have gotten some valuable input on the challenges of
implementing the Resolution and most supporters were impressed with the timeline for the Energy Plan. Chair
Shedd thanked Ms. Gillard and Ms. Jones and their organization for their work in stakeholder engagement as it
was an excellent start for ECC’s Energy Plan.
 
Member of the Agricultural Commission, Mr. Daloz, stated that agriculture is an important component of the
plan; however, the Agricultural Commission currently needs new members to participate fully. Mr. Lamb stated
that he is available for support about explaining the procedural elements for the City Council process. Ms.
Brunner agreed that there are multiple possible timelines for bringing the Resolution to MSFI. However, if they
make a motion tonight they could possibly get the Resolution on the MSFI agenda for their meeting on
November 28, 2018. Chair Shedd asked if ECC members would be required to give a formal presentation at
MSFI meeting or just a brief verbal comment. Mr. Lamb replied that given the Resolution has been submitted,
it is up to Ms. Gillard to represent the request. He said the report from ECC would be secondary but could
include a short presentation of the committee’s work. Initially the responsibility is with the folks who submitted
the petition.
 
Chair Shedd asked Mr. Lamb about the window of time for the public to submit written comment. Mr. Lamb
said that is more associated with a public hearing. He said City Council operates as a committee structure and
most of the lengthy evaluation of topics is done at the committee level, therefore, ECC members should be
prepared to answer questions. Ms. Gillard and Ms. Jones may wish to consider having people in the room who
are in support of the Resolution. Chair Shedd clarified that once it goes from MSFI to the Full Council there is
no other opportunity for public comment; however there will be discussion amongst Councilors.
 
Ms. Baum joined the meeting and Chair Shedd introduced her to Mr. Dooley. Chair Shedd asked Vice Chair
Hansel to share the draft motion he prepared in advance of the meeting. Vice Chair Hansel stated that he made
some changes to the draft motion he prepared in advance of the meeting.  The only changes include the wording
in the second to last sentence and the last sentence:
 
“While there is much work yet to be done, we believe that Keene is ready to develop a strategic energy plan
that will allow us to transition away from fossil fuel energy sources and towards 100% renewables. We



therefore move to recommend that the Keene City Council adopt the proposed Sustainable Energy
Resolution.”
 
Chair Shedd noted that an important stakeholder that has not been represented in developing an Energy Plan is
the school system. She asked Mr. Dooley whether, based on his experience and knowledge of the school
system’s energy future, he sees any benefits, issues, or has any other thoughts on adopting the Resolution. Mr.
Dooley replied that there would certainly be financial obligations for changing diesel energy use, propane and
particularly the large amounts of heating fuel the school systems continue to use. He said changing the
infrastructure for #2 heating fuel would be massive.
 
Chair Shedd announced that on Friday, she, Ms. Brunner, Mr. Watson and the Chair of the Peterborough
Energy Committee attended an event at Dartmouth College which was led primarily by the Town of Hanover
and the New Hampshire Sustainable Energy Association (NHSEA). She said that the Town of Hanover hired a
consultant to help the Town develop a plan for transitioning to 100% renewable electricity, and this consultant
presented an interesting an array of financial tools that will allow them to broker deals with alternative energy
suppliers. One example is a virtual power purchase agreement which will allow them to buy a share of a turbine
14 miles offshore of Martha’s Vineyard.  This one measure would cover all of Hanover and Dartmouth’s
energy consumption. The Town of Hanover has been working with the consultant to crunch the numbers and
determine the impact on their budget. They are contemplating refining the community choice aggregation model
they have used for several years.  In addition, they are looking at ways to encourage citizen participation in
consumer electricity “buying co-ops.” Chair Shedd said other communities around the country like Atlanta have
plans in place to transition to 100% renewable electricity, so these types of measures can be scaled up to larger
communities. Chair Shedd said Burlington, VT, which is already 100% renewable, did very aggressive energy
efficiency work early on and they use less energy now than they did in the winter of 1989.
Mr. Lamb encouraged Chair Shedd and members to be able to define exactly what 100% renewable means
when they go to Council because utilities are very different than transportation. Vice Chair Hansel stated that the
Resolution splits that into two different time frames, and noted that achieving 100% renewable energy from the
utilities will be easier than achieving the same goal for transportation. He said he received a call from someone
who is interested in building a one megawatt solar array on his property in Hillsboro and is considering Keene
as a purchaser, so there are methods to obtain that type of energy. The other thing to consider is that Keene
utility companies are already providing a percentage of their power that is renewable (up to 14%) and if you
look at municipal solid waste it is up to 50%. Vice Chair Hansel said there are ways to solve the electrical side
of the equation. However, the thermal and transportation issues are not as much under the City’s control, for
example, automobile efficiency. For that reason, the Resolution provides more time to solve that part of the
problem, until 2050. Mr. Lamb reiterated that they are going to need to be clear about what they mean by 100%
renewable as committee members would appreciate an explanation.
 
Ms. Brunner stated that the Hanover event brought together different municipalities that are thinking about
adopting, or have already adopted, ambitious renewable energy targets. She said the highlight of the day was the
consultant presentation from 3Degrees, which outlined five different scenarios under which the Town of
Hanover could achieve 100% renewable energy for electricity. The consultant also provided a baseline scenario
that looked at what would happen if the Town does nothing.  For example, because of the renewable energy
portfolio standard in NH, if they do nothing then 25% of their electricity will come from renewable energy
sources by 2050. She said the consultant outlined five different paths that the town of Hanover could use to get
to 100% renewable electricity, which was inspiring to see. Ms. Brunner said there was very little talk about
transportation or heating and that the event was focused instead on electricity. She said there was also a great
presentation from Henry Herndon from the NHSEA about the Public Utilities Commission (PUC) docket
process, which included information about how municipalities can become interveners and participate in that
process to promote policies that are more environmentally-friendly.
 
Vice Chair Hansel stated that he is beginning to gather information on renewable energy production in Keene.
He said that with the help of Ms. Brunner and Keene State students, he is creating an inventory of solar



production in Keene which Eversource places at about 1.3 megawatts. He said he is making good progress on
inventorying installed solar sites in Keene. Vice Chair Hansel stated that the percentage of solar production is
probably less than 5% but that is significantly more solar production than several years ago. Chair Shedd added
that by the time the City adds the 350 Marlboro Street location it will bring solar production up to 2 megawatts.
 
Chair Shedd said her take-home lesson from looking at some of the renewable energy plans from other
communities is that it requires a balance of locally-distributed generation of renewables which is important for
Keene’s emphasis on local resilience. She added that with various forms of community aggregation and
aggregate purchasing among different institutional consumers, as well as some creative financing models,
renewable energy is achievable. Chair Shedd stated that fundamentally changing how we power our society is a
paradigm shift but the changes are happening and there are resources moving forward. She said ICLEI
possesses a whole set of resources on going 100% renewable that are available to Keene as ICLEI members.
 
Mr. Naadzenga asked Chair Shedd what the public perceptions of this shift are and if there are any measures of
willingness to support this type of change. Chair Shedd said there is no currently no public perception survey
data for Keene, however, a majority of U.S. citizens recognize climate change as an important issue. Mr.
Brehme added that there are creative ways to motivate the public and to engage others in how to go about
addressing climate change. Ms. Baum replied that “Gamification” and “Community-Based Social Marketing”
are important tools for motivating the public.
 
Mr. Lamb suggested moving the last sentence of the Draft Sustainable Energy Resolution for Keene to the front
of the statement. He said the memo from the community would include today’s minutes and any background
information.
 
Mr. Hansel made the following motion:
 
We move to recommend that the Keene City Council adopt the proposed Sustainable Energy Resolution.
 
Since the Spring of 2000 when the Keene City Council passed Resolution R-2000-14 which committed
Keene to join other cities around the country in the Cities for Climate Protection campaign, our City has
been a model both in New Hampshire and the country in pursuing the reduction of greenhouse gas
emissions and preparing for the effects of climate change. Not only has it set goals for municipal and
community-wide GHG reduction, but it has also set up the mechanisms for measuring results and
monitoring performance going forward. While there is much work yet to be done, we believe that Keene
is ready to develop a strategic plan that will allow us to transition away from fossil fuel energy sources
and towards 100% renewables.
 
Chair Shedd stated that the committee has not yet defined what the word “renewables” means, and suggested
that they refine the definition. Mr. Lamb said that they can speak in general terms and then tell the committee that
those specifics will be detailed in the plan. He said they have already submitted the Resolution so unless they
want to make recommendations about the language it is already in front of City Council. Mr. Pipp asked
whether or not they should omit the word “draft” from the Resolution. Mr. Lamb says it has a Resolution
number by now at City Clerk’s office so the Community Development department will insert the number for
them.
 
Chair Shedd noted that the MPA has shared the draft Resolution with various City department heads and
Council members, who have not raised any objections to the language. She asked Mr. Lamb if there are other
steps where City Staff would want to amend this, perhaps at MSFI. Mr. Lamb said the MSFI committee can
propose changes and make recommendations. He said they may have questions about goals so the more
examples they can provide them with, the better.  He said there are a lot of people in the City who are involved
in energy issues and setting energy policy and these are the groups they will draw together for writing the Energy



Plan. Ms. Gillard said Mr. Bohannon informed her that they would like to be included in the process as he is in
charge of parks and recreation and Mr. Blomquist also wants to be involved in the process of moving the plan
forward.
 
Hearing no more discussion, Chair Shedd asked for a second for the motion made by Mr. Hansel.  Ms. Baum
seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
 
Chair Shedd thanked everyone for their support and said that the Resolution sets the stage for a lot of changes
and also a lot of work for ECC to create an Energy Plan for Keene by the proposed 2020 deadline. Ms. Gillard
thanked the ECC and other community entities for their help and support."
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